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CONWAY PLANNING BOARD 
 

MINUTES - WORK SESSION 
 

AUGUST 11, 2022 
 
A work session of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, August 11, 2022 beginning 
at 6:00 pm at the Conway Town Office, Conway, NH.  Those present were:  Chair, Ben Colbath; 
Selectmen’s Representative, Steven Porter; Vice Chair, Ailie Byers; Erik Corbett; Eliza Grant; 
Mark Hounsell; Planning Director, Jamel Torres; and Recording Secretary, Jacqueline White.  
Alternate Ted Phillips was in attendance. 
 
APPOINTMENT OF ALTERNATE MEMBER 
 
Mr. Colbath appointed Mr. Phillips as a voting member.   
 
§110-21.A.(1) – NUMBER OF PARKING SPACES 
 
Mr. Torres summarized his findings from researching off-street parking requirements in other 
communities throughout northern New England.  The towns chosen to research were; Durham, 
NH; Plymouth, NH; Meredith, NH; Lincoln, NH; Wells, ME; Scarborough, ME; and Rockland, 
ME.  The specific towns were chosen because they either have similar populations or they are 
considered a resort town.   
 
Mr. Colbath stated one of the main reasons this has been brought up is because of the potential for 
overdevelopment of sites, and the Board felt some developers were not being forthcoming with 
number of spaces they would need while being fully staffed.  Mr. Colbath pointed out there are 
several towns with required spaces for employees and feels this could be beneficial to add to our 
regulations.  Mr. Colbath discussed the parking around town and a few issues that have been 
brought to the Boards’ attention. 
 
Mr. Colbath stated we don’t want to increase the parking requirement too much, because we don’t 
want to see a lot of pavement everywhere.  Mr. Torres stated this will not impact existing 
businesses unless if they came forward with a new site plan application, this would impact new 
development.  Mr. Colbath hopes this would mitigate the overdevelopment of sites the Board has 
been seeing lately. 
 
Mr. Dick Delaney, owner of Delaney’s Hole in the Wall Restaurant, spoke briefly on parking at 
his site.  He suggests squaring away the one issue the Board identified and leaving seating 
requirements as is.  Mr. Colbath explained it is not just the Board noticing parking issues, but that 
members of the public have also reached out to Board members asking them to look into the issue. 
 
Mr. Hounsell stated if the problem is parking on Artist Falls Road and Depot Street, which is a 
parking issue, it should be dealt with through the Selectmen.  Mr. Hounsell said he is concerned 
about the costs for business owners for the increased parking spaces and increased paving.   
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Mr. Colbath explained they are not looking to solve the Artist Falls and Depot Street parking with 
the parking requirements it was just an example of what the Board does not want to see in the 
future.  Mr. Colbath said there were three large development projects that came before the Board 
that triggered this conversation. 
 
Mr. Wally Campbell spoke about COVID and how it has also changed the number of staff in 
restaurants.  Before COVID, restaurants wanted as many tables as was comfortable, but as you 
know with COVID the state regulations cut the number of tables quite a bit.  Mr. Campbell stated 
to the best of his knowledge most of the restaurants have kept the smaller number of seats because 
it is more comfortable for their patrons and staff. 
 
Mr. Porter stated we are not trying to go after local restaurants, but what we are dealing with 
recently is the hotels that are being built at a rapid pace and are implementing restaurants as well.  
Mr. Porter said another issue that needs to be looked at is drive thru restaurants closing their dining 
rooms and just having the drive thru open, which causes the cars to stack up in line out onto Route 
16.   
 
Mr. Shawn Bergeron, owner of Bergeron Technical Services, spoke suggested the Board should 
speak directly with the owner of Muddy Moose, Jim Abraham, who is here at the meeting.  Mr. 
Bergeron suggested using Place of Assembly permits to enforce capacity.  Mr. Bergeron stated the 
number of occupants on the Place of Assembly permit is what should be brought to the Board.     
 
Mr. Erik Corbett inquired about putting moratoriums on hotel development for a certain amount 
of time, he feels this could help balance out the housing issue. Mr. Porter stated that is not allowed 
in the state of New Hampshire. 
 
Ms. Jen Ansaldi with the Valley Originals stated it seems from the conversation and articles that 
the hotels with restaurant developments seem to be the problem, not the restaurant only 
developments.  Ms. Ansaldi asked if there is a way to require new projects to require a certain 
amount of housing.  Mr. Colbath stated we are working on it, there is a process and it is not quick, 
which involves zoning changes and with the Master Plan rewrite coming up we are hoping to 
tackle it all at the same time. 
 
Mr. Porter suggests regulating overdevelopment of sites with green space.  Mr. Porter stated 
increasing green space requirements would limit the overdevelopment of sites.  Mr. Porter asked 
if we could just change the requirements for hotel and restaurant developments.   
 
Mr. Jim Abraham, owner of the Muddy Moose, stated when the restaurant was built it was a new 
concept in Conway and they had no idea how much parking they would need or how many 
employees would be needed.  The parking lot was originally half the size, and they noticed the 
first year they needed more parking, so the next year they increased the size of the parking lot.  
Mr. Abraham shared that the corporate restaurants that come into Town have history and know 
how much business they do and how many employees they need to run their business.   
 
There was a short discussion regarding when new developments come in for hotels with restaurants 
in them and it is stated the restaurant is for guest only and how the Town could enforce that. 
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Mr. Colbath stated he is in favor of adding requirements for employee parking to our regulations. 
Mr. Porter suggested to the Board that they table the conversation of restaurants and parking 
spaces.  Ms. Grant asks if Mr. Torres could look into making the parking requirements based on 
Place of Assembly Permits.  Mr. Torres stated he has never seen that before, but will look into it. 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hounsell to have Mr. Torres research parking 
standards for hotel/restaurant on one site.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
GREENSPACE REQUIREMENTS DISCUSSION 
 
Mr. Porter stated he is glad we are having this discussion.    He said if we increase the greenspace 
requirement, you take away buildable areas which will lead to less overdevelopment of sites.   
 
Ms. Grant said this could potentially help future potential small local businesses to compete with 
bigger businesses.  She stated limiting what can be put on a site might make property costs more 
affordable.   
 
Ms. Byers asked Mr. Torres if staff has an opinion on increasing greenspace requirements.  Mr. 
Torres stated it is not about limiting development, it is also about what a site looks like.  He said 
do we want to see large parking lots or do we want to see landscape islands, buffers, and 
greenspace, etc.  Mr. Torres stated he needs to research before giving a percentage in mind. 
 
Mr. Torres asked where does the Board want to see the greenspace, more upfront?  Mr. Colbath 
said upfront and buffers on the side, whatever areas you see fit. 
Mr. Hounsell is in favor of increasing greenspace, but would like more details. 
Mr. Porter suggested looking at the three sides that abut other properties.   
 
Ms. Grant stated she would like to see the greenspace percentage increased a decent amount.  She 
feels sites with greenspace percentage of less than 40% look overdeveloped.  
 
 
Meeting adjourned at 7:02 pm. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Jaqueline White  
Recording Secretary 
 

 










